A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 PROPOSED DECISION

# Attachment 1

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 PROPOSED DECISION



# Overhead Facilities License Agreement

# between

# **Pacific Gas and Electric Company**

and

**Crown Castle Fiber LLC** 

Agreement No. 2016-xx-xxx

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

<b>ARTIC</b>	CLE I SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	1
1.1	SCOPE OF LICENSE	1
1.2	EXHIBITS	
1.3	THE COMPANY DISCLAIMER	
1.4	ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLEASE.	
1.5	CERTIFICATION OF PERMITEE.	
1.6	COMMERCIAL MOBILE RADIO SERVICE (CMRS)	3
<b>ARTIC</b>	CLE II EFFECTIVE DATES OF AGREEMENT AS LICENSE	3
2.1	LICENSE	
2.2	CHALLENGE TO AGREEMENT	3
2.3	TERM OF AGREEMENT	
<b>ARTIC</b>	CLE III PLACING ATTACHMENTS	4
3.1	PROCESS FOR ATTACHING TO THE COMPANY FACILITIES	4
3.2	ADDITIONAL ATTACHMENTS	5
3.3	NO THIRD-PARTY ATTACHMENT	6
3.4	INCREMENTAL PROPERTY RIGHTS, AND COSTS:	6
3.5	INNER DUCT INSTALLATION	
ARTIC	CLE IV COMPLIANCE WITH LAW AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS	
4.1	APPLICABLE LAW AND REQUIREMENTS	7
4.2	WORK ON COMPANY POLES	7
4.3	ACCESS TO THE COMPANY UNDERGROUND FACILITIES	8
4.4	WORK PRIORITY	_
4.5	MAINTENANCE OF ATTACHMENTS	
4.6	SERVICE CONNECTION/DISCONNECTION	8
4.7	IDENTIFICATION TAGS	8
4.8	POLE PROTECTION	9
4.9	POLE TREATMENT	9
ARTIC	CLE V INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITY	
5.1	INDEMNIFICATION	
5.2	AD VALOREM INDEMNITY	11
5.3	DEFENSE OF CLAIMS	
5.4	LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	11
5.5	NO WARRANTIES	12
5.6	CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES	12
ARTIC	CLE VI INSURANCE	12
6.1	WORKERS' COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY	12
6.2	COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY	12
6.3	BUSINESS AUTO	
6.4	POLLUTION LIABILITY	
6.5	ADDITIONAL INSURANCE PROVISIONS	
ARTIC	CLE VII REMOVALS AND EMERGENCY CONDITIONS	
7.1	DISCONTINUATION	14
7.2	RELOCATION	14
7.3	REMOVALS	15

7.4	REARRANGEMENT/REPLACEMENT POLES OR ANCHORS	15
7.5	ADDITIONAL POLE SPACE	16
7.6	INCOME TAXES	
7.7	RESTORATION OF SERVICE	
7.8	RECLAMATION OF THE COMPANY UNDERGROUND FACILITIES	17
ARTIC:	LE VIII ATTACHMENT FEES	17
8.1	ANNUAL ATTACHMENT FEES	17
8.2	UNAUTHORIZED ATTACHMENTS	17
ARTIC:	LE IX DISPUTE RESOLUTION	18
9.1	MEDIATION	18
9.2	INJUNCTION	
ARTIC:	LE X TERMINATION	18
10.1	TERMINATING	
ARTIC:	LE XI FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE BOND	
11.1	SURETY PERFORMANCE BOND; LETTER OF CREDIT	20
ARTIC:	LE XII MISCELLANEOUS	20
12.1	BREACH	
12.2	BANKRUPTCY OF PERMITTEE	21
12.3	NOTICES	
12.4	APPLICABLE LAW	
12.5	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	22
12.6	FORCE MAJEURE	22
12.7	SEVERABILITY	
12.8	REMOVAL OF ATTACHMENTS	23
12.9	ABANDONMENT	
12.10	ADDITION OF NEW POLES	23
12.11	LIENS	
12.12	JOINT USE AGREEMENT	23
12.13	SURVIVABILITY	
12.14	NO THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES	
12.15	HAZARDOUS MATERIALS	24
12.16		24
12.17	MARK AND LOCATE RESPONSIBILITY	24
12.18	PAYMENTS	24
12.19	DEFINITIONS	24
12.20	TITLES AND HEADINGS	25
12.21	NO STRICT CONSTRUCTION	25
12.22	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	26

# **TABLE OF EXHIBITS**

- **Exhibit A** APPLICATION FOR POLE AND CONDUIT ATTACHMENT TELCO CONTACT PERMIT
- **Exhibit B** POLE AND CONDUIT ATTACHMENT FEE
- **Exhibit C** OVERHEAD FACILITIES ESTIMATED UNIT COST MAKE READY AND REARRANGEMENT COST
- **Exhibit D** [INTENTIONALLY OMITTED]
- **Exhibit E** NOTIFICATION OF TELCO CONTACT REMOVAL
- **Exhibit F** NOTIFICATION OF COMPANY FACILITIES CHANGES

These Exhibits are all single page documents that are part of this Agreement and are attached separately. The exhibits referenced within this Agreement may be revised or converted to an electronic on-line application in the future, which will be deemed an equivalent means of requesting access, providing notification and coordination of the attachments. The Permittee shall use the latest issued exhibits identified by the Company when requesting access, providing notification and coordination of their activities.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 1 of 30

# OVERHEAD FACILITIES LICENSE AGREEMENT

This Overhead Facilities License Agreement ("Agreement") is entered into by and between Pacific Gas and Electric Company ("Company"), a California corporation and Crown Castle Fiber, LLC a New York corporation ("Permittee") (together, the Company and Permittee shall be referred to as the "Parties"), and in consideration of the mutual promises and agreements set forth herein, the Parties hereby agree as follows:

# ARTICLE I SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

#### 1.1 SCOPE OF LICENSE

The Company gives Permittee permission, on the terms and conditions stated herein, to install and maintain communications cables and related equipment (hereinafter sometimes collectively referred to as "Pole Attachment(s)" or "Attachment(s)") in the space below that space assigned for use by electric supply circuits as set forth in General Order (G.O.) 95 of the California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) on (i) distribution and transmission poles and anchors solely owned or jointly owned by the Company (collectively referred to as "the Company Pole(s), Overhead Facilities, or the Company Facilities") The Company Overhead Facilities are located on rights-of-way ("the Company Right-Of-Way") solely owned or jointly owned or otherwise held and maintained by the Company.

The Company Facilities to be accessed shall be identified by Permittee and submitted to the Company for authorization in the form set forth in Exhibit A.

The term "Attachment" shall mean, with respect to the Company Pole(s), a contact on a pole to accommodate or to support a single messenger /strand with single or multiple cables (with the associated guy wire) or piece of equipment (amplifier, power supply, switch and related communication equipment) utilizing one foot (1'-0") or less of vertical pole space. Every additional foot of vertical pole space utilized by cable(s) or a piece of equipment will be considered an additional Attachment. The installation of a single guy wire attached to anchors associated with the Company Poles shall be considered an additional Attachment and is within this Agreement. The installation of risers (irrespective of length) shall be treated as one Attachment and subject to all provisions of this Agreement, except that risers shall not be subject to any attachment fees under Section 8.1.

The electric connection for power supplies shall be governed by the Company's electric tariff and not by this Agreement. If any Attachments include metered or unmetered electrical equipment, Permittee shall notify the Company in writing to arrange for electric service and appropriate billing prior to using the Attachment.

#### 1.2 EXHIBITS

The Exhibits referenced within this Agreement, including the Company's estimated unit cost, may be updated or revised as to format and content, or converted to an electronic on-line application in the future by the Company upon a sixty (60) day notice to the Permittee, in a manner not inconsistent with the CPUC Decision 98-10-058, dated October 22, 1998. The

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 2 of 30

Permittee shall use the latest version of the Exhibits provided by the Company to meet the requirements of this Agreement.

#### 1.3 THE COMPANY DISCLAIMER.

Permittee expressly acknowledges that the Company does not represent and warrant that the Company Right-of-Way, whether by easement, franchise, or other form of permission, is broad enough to permit Permittee's Attachments on the Company Facilities or for the exercise by Permittee of any other rights set forth in this Agreement. It shall be the sole responsibility and obligation of Permittee to secure any such further rights or permission for the placement and use of the Permittee's Attachments on the Company Facilities and the Company Right-of-Way as may be necessary, including obtaining any permits required by an authorized permitting agency under the California Environmental Quality Act. Permittee shall obtain any such necessary rights from Granting Authorities. "Granting Authority(ies)" means those persons or entities from whom the Company has received the Company Right-of-Way and includes both governmental and non-governmental entities and persons. This Agreement does not include a conveyance of any interest in real property or the Company Facilities, and Permittee agrees to never claim such interest.

#### 1.4 ASSIGNMENT AND SUBLEASE.

This Agreement and the rights, interests and obligations hereunder are being granted in reliance on the financial standing and technical experience of Permittee and are thus granted personally to Permittee and shall not be assigned or delegated, in whole or in part without the prior written consent of the Company, consent of which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Any attempt to assign or delegate without such consent shall be void. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this Agreement may be assigned or delegated in whole or in part by the Company or Permittee without the Other Party's consent for (i) assignments in connection with interests that arise by reason of any deed of trust, mortgage, indenture or security agreement granted or executed by such Party, (ii) assignments to Affiliates, where, in the absence of the other Party's consent thereto the assigning Party retains responsibility for the payment and performance of all of its obligations and liabilities hereunder, (iii) assignments by operation of law in connection with any merger or consolidation of a Party with or into any Person, whether or not the Party is the surviving or resulting Person, or (iv) assignments to a purchaser of all of the outstanding equity securities of, or substantially all of the assets of, either Party. Any assignment that does not comply with the provisions of this Section 1.4 shall be null and void, and the putative assignee shall have no right to attach to the Company Facilities.

Permittee shall not sublease any of the Company Facilities.

# 1.5 <u>CERTIFICATION OF PERMITEE.</u>

Permittee warrants it is either (a) a Cable TV company that provides cable service as defined in the Public Utility Code; and/or (b) a telecommunications carrier that has been granted certificates of public convenience and necessity (CPCN) from the CPUC. Permittee warrants that its certificate(s) authorizes it to use governmental Rights-of-Way for the purposes of this Agreement.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 3 of 30

The Permittee also represents that it is an entity which is governed by CPUC Decision 98-10-058 and subsequent rulings applying to this decision, and as such has the right-of-way for nondiscriminatory access to the Company Facilities.

# 1.6 COMMERCIAL MOBILE RADIO SERVICE (CMRS)

Permittee further warrants that it is not entering into this Agreement for the purpose of providing a commercial mobile radio service (CMRS) as defined in the Federal Telecommunications Act of 1996. Permittee further warrants that it shall not install or maintain any Attachments (e.g., antennas or similar equipment) to Company Facilities used in connection as a CMRS provider. For purposes of this Agreement, the term CMRS includes the term "wireless" and service provided by any wireless real time two-way voice communication device, including radio-telephone communications used in cellular telephone service, personal communication service, or the functional or competitive equivalent of a radio-telephone communications line used in cellular telephone service, a personal communication service, specialized mobile radio service, or a network radio access line.

# ARTICLE II EFFECTIVE DATES OF AGREEMENT AS LICENSE

#### 2.1 LICENSE

- (a) This Agreement as a license is given pursuant to the authority of, and upon, and subject to, the conditions prescribed by G.O. 69-C of the CPUC, dated and effective July 10, 1985, which by this reference is incorporated herein. This license is effective the date it is signed and delivered by the Company, and will terminate based on any of the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement. The Company Attachment rates will be calculated on a year-to-year basis, under the terms of Section 8.1. No Permittee use of any Company Facilities shall create or vest in Permittee any ownership or property rights herein; Permittee's rights hereunder shall be and remain a mere license, but subject to CPUC Decision 98-10-058 dated October 22, 1998, as amended as of the effective date of this Agreement.
- (b) Pursuant to G.O. 69-C this license is conditioned upon the right of the Company, either upon order of the CPUC, or upon the Company's own decision to commence or resume the use of the property in question whenever, in the interest of the Company's core utility service to its patrons or customers, it shall appear necessary or desirable to do so. The Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to accommodate relocations, rearrangements and replacements under Sections 7.2 and 7.4.
- (c) Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, including Article IX ("Dispute Resolution"), interpretation of the meaning and effect of G.O. 69-C in this Agreement shall be in the exclusive jurisdiction of the CPUC.

# 2.2 CHALLENGE TO AGREEMENT

If a Granting Authority, in any forum, in any way challenges, disputes, or makes a claim against the Company's authority to grant this license, the Company shall give Permittee reasonable notice of same. The Company reserves the right in its sole discretion to require Permittee to remove its Attachments from the Company Facilities which are the subject of the challenge,

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 4 of 30

dispute or claim, within thirty (30) days or less (as required by the Granting Authority or statute) of written notice from the Company. Permittee shall, upon such notice, relinquish use of the Company Facilities, and remove any Attachments promptly prior to the last date specified in the notice. Notwithstanding the above, if within the period described above, Permittee obtains an order from a court or regulatory agency with jurisdiction over the challenge, dispute or claim against the Company's authority to grant this license, which order allows Permittee to remain attached to the Company Facilities, Permittee shall be allowed to remain on the Company Facilities under the terms of that order, until a final decision or judgment is made at the highest level desired by Permittee. In the event of such contest, Permittee shall indemnify and hold the Company harmless from any expense, legal action, or cost, including reasonable attorneys' fees, resulting from the exercise of Permittee's right to contest under this Section at Permittee's sole expense.

#### 2.3 TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement is for a term of **five (5) years** from the date it is signed by the Company. The Company Attachment rates will be calculated on a year-to-year basis, under the terms of Section 8.1.

# ARTICLE III PLACING ATTACHMENTS

# 3.1 PROCESS FOR ATTACHING TO THE COMPANY FACILITIES.

# (a) Request For Information

Permittee may, from time to time, submit a written request for information about the availability of space on the Company Facilities. The request for information must include the proposed route. Permittee agrees to pay in advance all of the Company's estimated unit costs currently in effect to respond to the request for information. The total cost for providing the information is reconciled based on actual cost at the end of the project. The Company's estimated unit costs are set forth in Exhibit C.

#### (b) Request For Access

If Permittee desires to add new facilities, rebuild existing facilities or overlash to existing cables on the Company Facilities, it must submit a request for access using Exhibit A and include the following information for the identified facilities:

- For Company Pole Attachments grade and size of attachment(s), size of cable bundle, average span length, wind loading of their equipment, vertical loading, and bending moments.
- For Underground Facilities [Intentionally omitted.]

Using this data the Company will do engineering evaluations to determine rearrangement, (including replacement, if necessary) or modifications of the Company Facilities to accommodate the attachment. Permittee shall not install any Attachments on or in the Company

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 5 of 30

Facilities without first securing the Company's written authorization, unless 45 days have run from the time of request of access and Company has provided no response.

Permittee agrees to pay in advance all of the Company's estimated unit costs to respond to the request for access. The cost is reconciled based on actual cost at the end of the project. The Company's estimated unit costs are set forth in Exhibit C.

Alternatively, if the Permittee meets the qualifications established by the Company guidelines, it may at its expense do the engineering evaluations to determine and identify the required make ready work. The Company reserves the right to check the accuracy of the Permittee's engineering evaluations and if relevant errors are found, the Permittee shall be notified and advised to resubmit its request with accurate information. If relevant errors result in a request for access that results in an infraction of the applicable codes and standards, Permittee agrees to reimburse the Company for the actual cost of checking the Permittee's initial and resubmitted engineering evaluation.

#### (c) Make Ready Work

Make Ready work is the process of completing rearrangements on or in Company Facilities to create space for the Permittee's attachments, or replacing the existing facilities.

Permittee agrees to pay in advance all of the Company's estimated unit costs to respond to and perform the make ready work at Permittee's expense. The Company cost is reconciled based on actual cost at the end of the project. The Company's estimated unit costs are set forth in Exhibit C. Alternatively, the Company will at its discretion allow Permittee to perform the make ready work at Permittee's expense.

#### 3.2 ADDITIONAL ATTACHMENTS

Permittee shall not install any additional Attachments on or in the Company Facilities without first securing the Company's written authorization, unless 45 days have run from the time of request to install and Company has provided no response. The Application for Pole and Conduit Attachment Contact Permit attached as Exhibit A shall be used for all requests for attachments to the Company Facilities.

Notwithstanding this, for service drop attachments, the Permittee may attach a single cable to provide service to a customer on the closest available service/clearance pole without prior written authorization by the Company. Within ten (10) days of any such installation, the Permittee shall submit an application to the Company using the Pole and Conduit Attachment Contact Permit attached as Exhibit A with Parts 1 & 3 completed and the installation date noted. Each application for service/clearance pole(s) shall include supporting documentation certifying that the Permittee has evaluated each attachment(s) prior to installation and concluded that the attachment conforms with all applicable codes and standards. Upon review, in the event that the Company determines the attachment(s) is noncompliant, the Permittee shall take any actions necessary to correct the condition and that Permittee agrees to be bound by the terms of the License Agreement.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 6 of 30

# 3.3 NO THIRD-PARTY ATTACHMENT

Permittee shall not, without the prior consent in writing of the Company, assign, transfer, sublet or permit any other person or entity to over lash or to make any physical contact or attachment to any of Permittee's facilities which are supported by or placed in or on the Company Facilities. Any attempted assignment in contravention of this Section shall be null and void and shall be grounds for the Company to terminate this Agreement. Subject to the foregoing, and Section 1.4, Assignment, this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the respective heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns of the parties hereto.

#### 3.4 <u>INCREMENTAL PROPERTY RIGHTS, AND COSTS:</u>

- If any time during this Agreement a Granting Authority of the Company makes a demand for additional compensation or indicates its intent to reopen, renegotiate or terminate the Company's franchise, easement, license or other agreement establishing the Company's rights in the Company Right-of-Way as a direct result of the existence of this Agreement, the Company shall promptly notify Permittee. After conferring with the Company and allowing the Company an opportunity to resolve the issue, Permittee may attempt at Permittee's expense to resolve the issue with the Granting Authority through negotiation or settlement. Any decision to commence litigation on behalf of or in the name of the Company shall be in the sole discretion of the Company, and any subsequent litigation, whether brought by the Company at Permittee's request or by such third party Granting Authority, shall be conducted at Permittee's expense, but under the Company's direction and control with respect to any issues materially affecting the Company's rights in the Company Right-of-Way. If the dispute is resolved through negotiation or settlement approved by Permittee (which approval will not be unreasonably withheld), and such resolution requires the payment of additional consideration by the Company, Permittee shall reimburse the Company for the amount of such additional consideration, to the extent such amount is due to Permittee's presence on or in the Company Facilities. If the dispute is resolved through litigation in accordance with the foregoing and the judgment resulting there from requires the payment of additional consideration by the Company, Permittee shall reimburse the Company for the amount of such additional consideration to the extent such amount is due to Permittee's presence on or in the Company Facilities. If Permittee possesses the power of eminent domain within the relevant jurisdiction, Permittee shall have the right, in its sole discretion, independently of the Company to seek resolution of such a dispute by exercising such power of eminent domain, provided that Permittee shall pay all costs of such exercise. Permittee's obligation to reimburse the Company for the amounts of additional compensation due to Granting Authorities shall survive this Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Company after conferring with Permittee at any time and in the Company's sole discretion, may require that Permittee discontinue such attempts to resolve issues with a particular governmental Granting Authority by litigation or otherwise; <u>provided</u> that, such requirement of the Company notwithstanding, Permittee may still continue to attempt to resolve such issues independently of the Company, by litigation or otherwise, so long as the Company is not named, joined or otherwise included as a party or principal in any such litigation or other attempt; and <u>provided further</u> that the foregoing shall not be deemed to prohibit Permittee from exercising any eminent domain rights that Permittee is authorized to pursue within the relevant jurisdiction.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 7 of 30

# 3.5 <u>INNER DUCT INSTALLATION</u>

[Intentionally omitted.]

# ARTICLE IV COMPLIANCE WITH LAW AND SAFETY REQUIREMENTS

# 4.1 <u>APPLICABLE LAW AND REQUIREMENTS.</u>

- (a) The Permittee shall install and maintain the Attachments in conformity with all applicable laws, rules, and regulations of state and federal governments, agencies, and other governmental authorities, including, but not limited to, the rules, regulations, and orders of the CPUC, and in conformity with any safety standards or requirements as may be required or specified by the Company in its sole, good faith discretion, and including obtaining any permits required by an authorized permitting agency under the California Environmental Quality Act. All Company Pole Attachments must adhere to the clearance, separation, wind loading and dead-end tensions and other requirements of G.O. 95 of the CPUC or any successor and standards or requirements as may be specified by the Company.
  - (b) [Intentionally omitted.]
- (c) The Permittee shall be solely responsible for the Attachments and shall take all necessary precautions during installation, and maintenance on or near the Company Facilities and the Company Right-of-Way so as to protect all persons and the property of the Company and others from injury and damage. Without limiting the foregoing and without assuming any obligation to maintain or monitor the Attachments, if the Company believes that Permittee's Attachments are in any way endangering any person or property, or are in noncompliance with any requirement referenced in Sections 4.1(a) or (b) above (a "Hazardous Condition"), the Company may, in its sole discretion, take any steps it deems necessary to remedy the Hazardous Condition; in which case Permittee shall be required to reimburse the Company for its actual costs. Notwithstanding the above, the Company shall take reasonable action to notify Permittee of any Hazardous Condition that does not require immediate attention, and where feasible, allow Permittee to correct the Hazardous Condition prior to any corrective action taken by the Company. In addition, if the Company notifies Permittee of any Hazardous Condition, Permittee shall remedy such condition promptly and in no case later than ten (10) days after receipt of such notice.

#### 4.2 WORK ON COMPANY POLES

Permittee and its duly authorized contractors, agents and employees ("Permittee's Workers") shall avoid directly climbing the Company Poles and, if possible, use a ladder or bucket truck to perform work on the Company Pole Attachments. If the use of a ladder or bucket truck is not feasible, Permittee's workers shall exercise best efforts to make certain that the poles or structures are strong enough to safely sustain the workers' weight or the change in applied stress before climbing any poles or structures. HOWEVER, IN NO EVENT SHALL PERMITTEE'S WORKERS CLIMB OR MAKE CONTACT WITH ANY PORTION OF THE ELECTRIC SUPPLY SPACE ON THE COMPANY POLES, INCLUDING WITHOUT LIMITATION THE WIRES, CABLES, RISERS, CONDUIT, CROSS ARMS

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 8 of 30

# AND OTHER APPLIANCES OR OTHER ELEMENTS OF THE COMPANY'S

ELECTRICAL SUPPLY SYSTEM. All work on the Company Poles, or under this Agreement to be performed in the proximity of energized electrical conductors shall only be performed by qualified electrical workers in accordance with Title 8 -- State of California High Voltage Safety Orders as amended. Permittee shall provide the Company forty-eight (48) hours advance notice by calling the Company's designated representative before any work is performed on the Company Overhead Facilities when an electric service shutdown is not required. If an electric service shutdown is required, the Permittee shall arrange a specific schedule with the Company prior to performing any work on the Company Overhead Facilities. The Company reserves the right to an authorized employee or agent of the Company being present when the Permittee's employee's, agents, or contractors will be permitted to work in secured areas where safety or system reliability of the Company Overhead Facilities are an issue. Permittee agrees to pay the Company for such Company's employee based upon the Company's then current fully loaded labor rate.

# 4.3 ACCESS TO THE COMPANY UNDERGROUND FACILITIES

[Intentionally omitted.]

#### 4.4 WORK PRIORITY

Permittee's workers shall conduct its work so as not to interfere or delay any other work performed or scheduled to be performed by the Company or its authorized agents on or near the Company Facilities or the Company Right-of-Way. The Company and its authorized agents shall have priority to access the Company Facilities and the Company Rights-of-Way at any time and Permittee's workers must adhere to any requests made by the Company to modify or interrupt the work of Permittee's workers.

#### 4.5 MAINTENANCE OF ATTACHMENTS.

Permittee shall, at its sole expense, keep in good repair and maintain its Attachments. Permittee shall also operate and maintain its Attachments in conformity to CPUC General Orders, the National Electrical Safety Code, the National Electrical Code and all other applicable ordinances, statutes, regulations and laws. If the Company determines that Permittee is not in compliance with any of these applicable requirements, the Company shall inform Permittee in writing and such Hazardous Conditions shall be remedied per Sections 4.1(a) or (b). If an electric service shutdown is required, the Permittee shall arrange a specific schedule with the Company prior to performing any work on the Company Facilities. Emergency restoration of service and maintenance shall be performed per Section 7.7.

#### 4.6 SERVICE CONNECTION/DISCONNECTION

Any electrical service connection or disconnection to the Permittee's Attachments from the Company's overhead or underground electric supply system shall only be performed by the Company in accordance with the Company's rates, applicable tariffs, and CPUC Rules and Regulations.

#### 4.7 IDENTIFICATION TAGS

Permittee shall identify its Attachments to the Company Facilities using weather and corrosive resistant tags (capable of lasting the life of the attachment). The tags shall include Permittee's

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 9 of 30

corporate name legible from the ground, a 24-hour emergency contact number and identify the Company as the licensor. The tag shall be attached in the zone on the pole where Permittee's cable and equipment are located. If adequate identification of all Attachments are not added by the Permittee pursuant to this Agreement, the Company may identify Permittee's facilities and all incurred cost shall be reimbursed by the Permittee.

#### 4.8 POLE PROTECTION

For new construction, replacements, rebuilds and upgrades of the Permittee's facilities, the Permittee shall use, in areas where there is potential for trees to damage poles and to the extent where reasonably available, at the time of attachment to a pole, break-away fasteners or cross arms designed such that in the event a falling tree or other foreign object comes in contact with Permittee's cable in mid-span, the cross arm, bolt or lashing attaching the cable to the pole will fail before the pole fails. Permittee may, with the Company's written consent, use alternative designs capable of accomplishing equivalent results to preserve the pole. Regardless of the presence of breakaway fasteners or the Company-approved alternative design, Permittee shall be responsible for all costs associated with replacing a pole that failed due to Permittee's Attachments. Permittee will comply with any CPUC orders and revisions regarding design and construction standards.

#### 4.9 POLE TREATMENT

Permittee shall treat with a chemical solution of copper napthenate or the Company approved equivalent all cuts created on new and existing poles by Permittee to accommodate an Attachment, including but not limited to, gains and through holes.

# ARTICLE V INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITY

#### 5.1 INDEMNIFICATION.

- (a) The Parties agree to bear any and all "Losses" (defined below) which arise out of or are in any way connected with the performance of this Agreement as set forth in this section. All losses, fines, penalties, claims, demands, legal liability, damages, attorneys' fees, costs of investigation and litigation, expenses, settlements, verdicts, awards or judgments (collectively, "Losses") connected with or resulting from injury to or death of any person (including employees of the Parties), damage to or destruction of any property (including property of the Parties), damage to the environment or any natural resources, or violation of any local, state or federal law, rule or regulation, including but not limited to environmental laws and regulations, however caused on either Party shall be borne as follows:
  - (1) Any Losses arising from injury to or death of an employee, contractor, subcontractor, or agent of a Party or arising from damage to or destruction of any property of a Party shall be borne by such Party, and such Party shall defend, indemnify and hold harmless the other Party and each of its officers, directors, partners, employees, and agents ("Indemnitees") against such Losses, excepting only Losses as may be caused by the sole negligence or willful misconduct of the Indemnitees.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 10 of 30

- (2) Excepting Losses arising from injury to or death of an employee, contractor, subcontractor, an agent of a Party or arising from damage to or destruction of any property of a Party, any Losses caused by the joint or concurrent negligence of the Parties or their respective contractors or agents, or by the failure of the Parties to observe or perform any obligation hereunder, shall be borne by the Parties according to their degree of fault.
- (3) Any Loss caused by the climbing or entering the Company Facilities by the employee, agent, contractor or subcontractor of a Party shall be borne solely by such Party.
- (4) Any Loss caused by the sole act or omission of a Party shall be the responsibility of that Party.

If either Party, as the result of any claim for Losses, should be compelled to pay damages to a greater extent than specified in this section, such Party shall have, to the extent of the excess so paid by it, the right of contribution from the other Party.

- Notwithstanding the foregoing, Permittee shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Company, its officers, directors, partners, agents, and employees (collectively, "the Company Indemnitees") from and against all claims, demands, losses, damages, expenses, and legal liability connected with or resulting from (i) interruption, discontinuance or interference with Permittee's service to any of its customers or economic and any economic or commercial loss of Permittee's customers, resulting there from (but only to the extent of Permittee's customers' claims, not those of the Company), with the exception of claims, demands, losses, damages, expenses, and legal liability arising solely from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Company or the Company's agents, employees or independent contractors who are directly responsible to the Company; (ii) Permittee's failure to comply with applicable rules, regulations or safety standards; and (iii) any and all claims or assessments of any kind or nature, including increased franchise fees, right-of-way or easement fees, made or asserted against the Company Indemnitees by any third party, including any Granting Authority, franchise authority, governmental authority or other property owner as a result of Permittee's use of, or failure to relinquish use of the Company Facilities or remove any Attachments as may be required by the Company pursuant to Article X Termination. Regardless of fault on behalf of Permittee, the Company shall exercise reasonable commercial effort toward restoring the Company's service to its customers in accordance with the Company's customary procedures and priorities, to enable Permittee to restore Permittee's Attachments on the Company Facilities and to resume service to Permittee's customers so as to minimize any and all losses once an interruption, discontinuance or interference with a Party's service to its customers occurs. Nothing in this Article V or Section 5.1 shall affect the application of the provisions of Section 12.14 "No Third Party Beneficiaries". Under no circumstance shall either Party have the authority to admit any liability on behalf of the other.
- (c) Any Party seeking indemnification hereunder ("Indemnitee") shall notify the other party ("Indemnitor") of the nature and amount of such claim and the method and means proposed by the Indemnitee for defending or satisfying such claim within a reasonable time after

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 11 of 30

the Indemnitees receives written notification of the claim. The Indemnitees shall consult with the Indemnitor respecting the defense and satisfaction of such claim, and the Indemnitee shall not pay or settle any such claim without the prior written consent of the Indemnitor, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed; provided, however, that the Indemnitee's failure to give such notice shall not impair or otherwise affect the Indemnitor's obligation to indemnify against such Claim except to the extent that the Indemnitor demonstrates actual damage caused by such failure.

#### 5.2 AD VALOREM INDEMNITY

If the ad valorem property taxes, special assessments, local improvement district levies, or other levies or taxes (collectively, "Ad Valorem Taxes") or bases for ad valorem taxation payable by the Company with respect to the Company Facilities increase as a result of the Permittee's Attachments, or the Ad Valorem Taxes increase or change due to any construction, installation or improvements provided pursuant to this Agreement, the Company shall deliver to Permittee copies of the relevant tax bills and supporting materials along with a detailed calculation of such taxes to be paid by Permittee only to the extent such Ad Valorem Tax exceeds the amount which the Company would otherwise pay. Within thirty (30) days Permittee shall pay or reimburse the Company for such amounts. Permittee may make such reimbursements or payments under protest, in which event Permittee and the Company shall attempt to agree upon a calculation of the amount payable by Permittee. If agreement cannot be reached, either party may refer the dispute to mediation in accordance with the provisions of Article IX. Permittee also shall be responsible for timely payment of any Ad Valorem Taxes or other taxes and fees levied against the Permittee's Attachments or other of Permittee's property or equipment located on the Company Facilities or the Company Right-of-Way that are billed directly to Permittee by the taxing authority. However, in the event the same property or interests are assessed an Ad Valorem Tax or sales or use tax in the same year to both the Company and Permittee, each party agrees to promptly notify the other upon becoming aware thereof to cooperate with the other in seeking appropriate redress from the authority or authorities assessing the property or imposing the tax; and, provided the Company has notice of such potential double taxation, the Company agrees at Permittee's request, not to pay such tax and seek reimbursement from Permittee without having first protested, at Permittee's expense, the assessment at the appropriate administrative level.

#### 5.3 DEFENSE OF CLAIMS

Both parties shall, on request, defend any suit asserting one or more claims covered by the indemnities set forth in Sections 5.1(a). Permittee shall, on the Company's request, defend any suit asserting one or more claims covered by the indemnities set forth in Sections 5.1(b) and 5.2. The indemnitying party shall pay any costs that may be incurred by the Indemnitees in enforcing such indemnity provisions, including reasonable attorney's fees.

#### 5.4 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

In no event shall the total cumulative liability of the Company, arising out of or in connection with the use of the Company Facilities or relating to this Agreement, exceed the sum of the attachment fees received, and forecasted to be received, by the Company under the current Agreement with Permittee, whether based on contract, tort, including negligence, or otherwise.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 12 of 30

The above limitations of liability shall not apply to any willful misconduct on the part of the Company.

#### 5.5 NO WARRANTIES

Except as specifically and expressly provided herein, the Company makes no warranty, express or implied with respect to the Company Facilities or the use of the Company Facilities by Permittee. The Company Facilities are "as is." The Company disclaims all warranties express or implied including the warranties of merchantability and fitness for particular purposes.

# 5.6 CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES

Notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, neither Party nor its contractors or subcontractors shall be liable to the other Party for the other Party's own special, consequential or indirect damages, including without limitation, loss of use, loss of profits or revenue, loss of capital or increased operating costs, arising out of this transaction or from breach of this Agreement, even if either Party is negligent, grossly negligent or willful.

# ARTICLE VI INSURANCE

With the written consent of the Company, and until Permittee has demonstrated to the Company's satisfaction adequate financial strength to support self-insurance, Permittee shall maintain the following insurance coverage or self-insurance and be responsible for its contractors and subcontractors maintaining sufficient limits of the same insurance coverage.

# 6.1 WORKERS' COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY

- (a) Workers' Compensation insurance indicating compliance with any applicable labor codes, acts, laws or statutes, state or federal, where Permittee performs any work on the Company Facilities.
- (b) Employers' Liability insurance shall not be less than \$1,000,000 for injury or death each accident.

#### **6.2** COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

- (a) Coverage shall be at least as broad as the Insurance Services Office (ISO) Commercial General Liability Coverage "occurrence" form, with no coverage deletions.
- (b) The limit shall not be less than \$10,000,000 each occurrence for bodily injury, property damage, personal injury, completed operations and endorsed to include mobile equipment.
- (c) Coverage shall: (1) by "Additional Insured" endorsement add as additional insured the Company, its directors, officers, agents and employees with respect to liability arising out of the work performed by or for the Permittee for ongoing operations as well as completed operations. If the Permittee has been approved to self-insure, Permittee shall, at all times, extend coverage to the Company in the same position as if the Company were an "Additional Insured" under a policy; (2) be endorsed to specify the Permittee's insurance is

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 13 of 30

primary and that any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the Company shall not contribute with it.

#### 6.3 BUSINESS AUTO

- (a) Coverage shall be at least as broad as the Insurance Services Office (ISO) Business Auto Coverage form covering Automobile Liability, code 1 "any auto."
- (b) The limit shall not be less \$1,000,000 each accident for bodily injury and property damage

#### **6.4 POLLUTION LIABILITY**

- (a) Coverage for bodily injury, property damage, including clean up costs and defense costs resulting from sudden and gradual pollution conditions including the discharge, dispersal, release or escape of smoke, vapors, soot, fumes, acids, alkalis, toxic chemicals, hydrocarbons, liquids or gases, waste materials or other irritants, contaminants or pollutants into or upon land, the atmosphere or any watercourse or body of water.
- (b) The limit shall not be less than \$1,000,000 each occurrence for bodily injury and property damage.
  - (c) The Company shall be named as additional insured.

#### 6.5 ADDITIONAL INSURANCE PROVISIONS

- (a) Before commencing any work on the Company Facilities, Permittee shall furnish the Company with certificates of insurance and Additional Insured endorsement of all required insurance for Permittee.
- (b) The certificate shall state that coverage shall not be canceled except after thirty (30) days prior written notice has been given to the Company.
- (c) The certificate must be signed by a person authorized by that insurer to bind coverage on its behalf and shall be submitted to:

PG&E

Insurance Department, Suite 2400 One Market, Spear Tower San Francisco, CA 94105

A copy of all such insurance certificates and the Additional Insured endorsement shall be sent to the Company's Contract Negotiator and/or Contract Administrator.

(d) The Company may require Permittee to furnish to the Company certificates of insurance or other evidence thereof attesting that the insurance required by Article VI is in effect.

PROPOSED DECISION Agreement No. 2016-xx-xxx

- (e) Upon request, Permittee shall furnish the Company the same evidence of insurance for its contractors and subcontractors, as the Company requires of Permittee.
- (f) If Permittee claims to self-insure then this Section applies. Notwithstanding any provisions in this Article to the contrary, Permittee represents that its customary practice, as of the date of this Agreement, is to self-insure for all or a portion of the insurance required of it under this Agreement. Accordingly the parties agree that such self-insurance shall constitute compliance with all or some of the requirements of this Article for as long as Permittee generally continues such practice of corporate self-insurance with respect to its regular conduct of business. Permittee covenants to advise the Company when it ceases generally to self-insure with respect to its regular conduct of business.

# ARTICLE VII REMOVALS AND EMERGENCY CONDITIONS

#### 7.1 DISCONTINUATION

Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, the Company shall be entitled at any time to discontinue the Company's use of the Company Facilities located on the Company Right-of-Way, and Permittee shall immediately remove its Attachments. In the event of any such discontinuation, the Company shall give Permittee advance written notice (Exhibit F or equivalent) as soon as reasonably practicable, and the Company may propose alternative facilities to meet the needs of the Permittee in which case Permittee shall be entitled to a credit of the remaining rental fees paid in advance for future use, towards the use of the alternate facilities. If no alternate facilities are available or acceptable, Permittee shall be entitled to a refund, if a refund is requested by Permittee and if the value exceeds \$1,000.00. The Company may allow Permittee to buy the Company's interest in the discontinued facilities at the Company's replacement cost new minus depreciation. Permittee's costs of relocating to other poles or facilities shall be governed by the provisions of Section 7.2 below.

#### 7.2 RELOCATION

Notwithstanding poles rearranged or replaced pursuant to Section 7.4, the Company at any time may relocate all or any portion of its poles to other locations. In the event of any such relocation, the Company may in its discretion allow Pole Attachments at such alternate location(s) in accordance with this Agreement, and the Company shall give Permittee sixty (60) days advance written notice (Exhibit F or equivalent) or less if circumstances require, of its intended relocation and of the particulars of the alternate location(s). In the case of a relocation of the Pole Attachments, the Company may either: (a) require Permittee at its cost to move its Pole Attachments to the alternate location, or (b) with mutual consent move the Permittee's Pole Attachments with reimbursement from Permittee for the actual costs of moving the Pole Attachments. In the event that Permittee is unable to transfer its facilities on the day the pole is scheduled to be removed, the Permittee shall pay all costs incurred by the Company to make an additional field trip to remove the pole. To the extent the Company can reasonably obtain reimbursement from a third party for any work performed by the Company, Permittee's share of the Company cost will be included in the reimbursement. If the Company cannot reasonably obtain such reimbursement, then Permittee and other permittees shall be responsible for a proportional share of those costs. When a pole relocation is necessitated by the installation of a

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 15 of 30

Pole Attachment by a new permittee, the relocation of the Company's and its Permittee's Pole Attachments shall be at the expense of the new permittee to the extent allowed by law.

#### 7.3 REMOVALS

- (a) If the existing equipment on the pole or anchor (including Permittee's equipment) cannot be relocated in accordance with Section 7.4 or rearranged in accordance with Section 7.4 to create the required space or capacity for the Company's use and
  - (1) the Company needs the space or capacity occupied by the Permittee's equipment for its use to serve core utility customers, or
  - (2) should any pole to which Permittee has attached an Attachment be taken by the power of eminent domain,

then on being given at least sixty (60) days written notice (Exhibit F or equivalent) by the Company to do so, or in cases of emergency on such notice less than sixty (60) days as the circumstances reasonably permit (some emergency circumstances may include no notice), the Permittee shall remove its Attachments from the Company Poles as the Company shall designate and at the expiration of the time specified in the notice all rights and privileges of the Permittee in and to the Company Poles designated shall terminate.

- (b) Permittee shall not be entitled to any compensation paid as a result of a taking by the power of eminent domain, except for compensation paid expressly for the taking or relocating of Permittee's Attachment. In no event shall Permittee be entitled to any compensation for the taking of the Company Right-of-Way itself.
- (c) The Permittee may on its own remove its equipment from the Company Facilities and provide the Company within sixty (60) days a written notice (Exhibit E or equivalent).
- (d) In the event of a removal as provided in this section, Permittee shall be entitled to a rental refund if a refund is requested by Permittee and if the rental value exceeds \$1,000.00.

#### 7.4 REARRANGEMENT/REPLACEMENT POLES OR ANCHORS

The Company shall give Permittee sixty (60) days advance written notice (Exhibit F or equivalent) or less if circumstances required for Sections 7.4 (a) through (c) below.

# (a) Capacity for the Company:

When the Company needs space or capacity for its core utility service, and without the Permittee's Attachment there would be adequate space or capacity, then the Permittee shall either pay for expansion of the pole to provide adequate space or capacity for the Company, or remove its Attachments.

If more than one Company Permittee is on the pole and all Permittees cumulatively occupy the space or capacity needed by the Company, and the removal of the last authorized Permittee will provide adequate space or capacity, then the last authorized Permittee will pay the cost of providing additional space or capacity for the Company, or remove its Attachments.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 16 of 30

If more than one Company Permittee is on the pole and all Permittees cumulatively occupied the space or capacity needed by the Company, then all Permittees will share equally the cost of providing additional space or capacity on the pole, or remove their Attachments.

If the Company is unable to determine which Permittee is the last authorized Permittee on the pole then the Permittees will share equally the cost of providing additional space or capacity on the pole, or removes their Attachments.

#### (b) New Permittees:

When rearrangement and/or larger or additional pole(s) or anchors are necessitated by the installation of an Attachment by a new Company permittee, the larger pole and relocation of the Company's and its permittee's attachments shall be installed and/or transferred at the expense of the new permittee to the extent allowed by law. However, Company is not authorized to undertake any rearrangement or relocation work on any pole occupied by Permittee without written approval by Permittee.

When a new Company permittee or other attacher requests access to a pole on which Permittee is attached, Company is required to provide Exhibit A or similar request for access, without identifying Company permittee, to Permittee within 30 days of the Company receiving Exhibit A or similar request for access.

# (c) Other Causes of Rearrangement/Replacement:

When a pole replacement is required due to any other reason outside of the control of the Company, including but not limited to, accidents, storms, bird, pest, or fungal infestation, excessive checking and splits, earthquake, tornadoes, street widening or Granting Authority action, Permittee shall not be responsible for cost of the replacement pole, unless the failure was due to fasteners which did not comply with the requirements of Section 4.8 or if the Permittee did not meet the requirements of Section 4.1. Permittee shall be responsible for relocation of its Attachment under the terms of Section 7.2.

Replacement may be made at the written request of Permittee, and adjustment as to sales, salvage, pulling, transportation, and transfer costs shall be at current prices as per date of replacement. Company will execute replacement within (60) days Permittee's advance written request or less if circumstances require.

#### 7.5 ADDITIONAL POLE SPACE

Whenever any discontinuation, rearrangement, relocation, removal or substitution of a larger pole would be necessary under this Article and there is additional space available on the pole under the control of another party, the Company shall at Permittee's discretion request such additional space.

# 7.6 **INCOME TAXES**

As set forth in the Company's Electric Rules, Preliminary Statement, Paragraph J, and as amended, the costs to be paid by Permittee to the Company as set forth in Section 7.4 above shall include a gross-up amount for potential income tax liability of the Company for contributions in

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 17 of 30

aid of construction (as used in Internal Revenue Code § 118(b) and similar state legislation) arising from the acquisition and installation of new or replacement poles and/or anchors, which gross-up amount shall be equal to the gross-up percentage for such contributions set forth in the Company's current filed electric tariffs.

# 7.7 RESTORATION OF SERVICE

In the case of any incident whereby both the Company's electrical service capacity and Permittee's telecommunications capacity are adversely affected, restoration of Permittee's Attachments and /or Permittee's capacity shall at all times be subordinate to restoration of the Company's electrical service capacity, unless otherwise agreed in advance by both Parties. Nonetheless, the Company shall permit Permittee to make repairs to restore its Attachments and/or its capacity, as long as such restoration efforts do not interfere with the Company's restoration activities.

# **7.8** RECLAMATION OF THE COMPANY UNDERGROUND FACILITIES [Intentionally omitted.]

# ARTICLE VIII ATTACHMENT FEES

# 8.1 ANNUAL ATTACHMENT FEES

Prior to attaching to the Company Overhead Facilities, Permittee shall pay to the Company an Attachment fee(s) at the applicable rate set forth in Exhibit B to this Agreement for each Attachment authorized under Exhibit A. Subject to the Company's reservations stated in this section, Attachment fees will be calculated annually using the formula set forth in Exhibit B. Permittee shall pay that fee for each Attachment initially installed, regardless of size, attachment type or duration. The parties agree in good faith to meet and confer to modify these Attachment fees if any rules, regulations or orders of the CPUC, or a court of law, modify the fee structure imposed by Rule VI and the definition of "annual cost of ownership" in Rule II, Section I. of CPUC Decision 98-10-058, dated October 22, 1998 ("fee restraints"). Modification of these Attachment fees pursuant to this Section shall be effective beginning with the most recent annual period preceding the date when the Company is allowed to charge Attachment fees greater than the fee restraints.

#### 8.2 UNAUTHORIZED ATTACHMENTS

Upon request of the Company, Permittee shall provide written evidence of Attachment authorization for any Company Facilities on or in which the Permittee has installed an Attachment. If Permittee cannot provide such evidence of Attachment authorization, Permittee shall pay to the Company a penalty of Five Hundred Dollars (\$500.00) or as may be allowed under any applicable regulations in effect at that time, for each unauthorized Attachment made after October 22, 1998, unless the Company determines in its sole and absolute discretion that any such unauthorized Attachments were made accidentally by Permittee in good faith. The amount of the penalty authorized in this Agreement shall be subject to such additional penalties as may be authorized under any applicable regulations in effect at the time of the installation. Any unauthorized attachments made prior to October 22, 1998 shall be subject to such penalties authorized under any applicable regulations and/or agreements in effect at the time of the

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 18 of 30

installation. However, in no event will Permittee be relieved from the obligation of paying Attachment fees to the Company from the date of Permittee's original attachment. The unauthorized Attachment(s) shall then be subject to all the terms of this Agreement. If payment is not received within thirty (30) days of invoice date, the Company may invoke rights under Article X, Termination, and remove Permittee's Attachments from the Company Facilities.

All attachments on service/clearance poles that the Permittee has not obtained written authorization in accordance with Section 3.2 of this Agreement shall be treated as an unauthorized attachment. All new facilities, rebuild of existing facilities or overlash to existing cables on the Company Facilities that the Permittee has not obtained written authorization in accordance with Section 3.1.b of this Agreement shall be treated as an unauthorized attachment.

# ARTICLE IX DISPUTE RESOLUTION

#### 9.1 MEDIATION

The Parties shall attempt in good faith to resolve any dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement promptly by negotiations between a representative designated by the Company Vice President empowered to resolve the dispute and an executive of similar authority of the Permittee. Either Party may give the other Party written notice of any dispute. Within twenty (20) days after delivery of the notice, the executives shall meet at a mutually acceptable time and place, and thereafter as often as they reasonably deem necessary to exchange information and to attempt to resolve the dispute. If the matter has not been resolved within thirty (30) of the first meeting, either Party may initiate a mediation of the controversy in accordance with the Commercial Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association.

All negotiations and any mediation conducted pursuant to this clause are confidential and shall be treated as compromise and settlement negotiations, to which Section 1119 of the California Evidence Code shall apply, and which is incorporated herein by reference.

Each Party is required to continue to perform its obligations under this Agreement pending final resolution of any dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement.

### 9.2 INJUNCTION

Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, a Party may seek a preliminary injunction or other provisional judicial remedy if in its judgment such action is necessary to avoid irreparable damage.

# ARTICLE X TERMINATION

#### 10.1 TERMINATING

(a) Subject to the time frames set forth in Section 12.1, if Permittee (i) fails to make any payment due within the time frame specified or otherwise comply with any material term or condition of this Agreement; or (ii) fails to obtain or maintain the appropriate CPCN from the CPUC; or (iii) installs or maintains any Attachments to Company Facilities used in connection as a CMRS provider (iv) fails to take reasonable steps to resolve any issue arising under Section 3.3

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 19 of 30

of this Agreement; (v) fails to maintain the insurance and bond requirements in compliance with Articles VI and XI of this Agreement; or (vi) fails to comply with the material requirements of this Agreement, the Company, at its sole discretion, upon thirty (30) days written notice to Permittee (or such shorter period of time as may be determined by the Company in order to comply with a notice from a Granting Authority or under law, if applicable), may terminate this Agreement without further liability any permission granted to Permittee as to all or any portion of those facilities which are the subjects of (i) through (vi) above, and Permittee shall immediately relinquish use of the Company Facilities and remove its Attachments from the Company Facilities in accordance with this Agreement prior to the effective date of termination. Notwithstanding the above, if within the period described above, Permittee obtains an order from a court or regulatory agency with jurisdiction over the challenge, dispute or claim against the Company's authority to grant this license, which order allows Permittee to remain attached to the Company Facilities, Permittee shall be allowed to remain on or in the Company Facilities under the term of that order, until a final decision or judgment is made at the highest level desired by Permittee. In the event of such contest, Permittee shall indemnify and hold the Company harmless from any expense, legal action, or cost, including reasonable attorneys' fees, resulting from the exercise of Permittee's right to contest the actions of a Granting Authority under this Section 10.1.

- (b) This Agreement shall also terminate in whole or in part, upon the happening of any of the following events:
  - (1) at the option of either Party, upon the termination or abandonment by Permittee of the use of all of the Permittee's Attachments. If less than all of Permittee's attachments are abandoned or terminated, the Company shall have the option of terminating its permission under this Agreement for only the Attachments abandoned or terminated;
  - (2) at the option of the non-defaulting Party and without limiting the rights or remedies of the non-defaulting party, upon a breach or default by the other party of any material obligation hereunder and the continuance thereof following the expiration of the applicable remedy period;
  - (3) upon the written mutual agreement of the Parties; or
  - (4) in accordance with the provisions of Section 2.1, if the Company or the CPUC invoke the provisions of G.O. 69-C.
- (c) Upon termination of this Agreement for all or any portion of the Company Facilities, which are used by Permittee, Permittee shall immediately relinquish use of those Company Facilities and promptly remove its facilities or the Company may remove Permittee's Attachments from the Company Facilities at Permittee's expenses.

PROPOSED DECISION Agreement No. 2016-xx-xxx

# ARTICLE XI FAITHFUL PERFORMANCE BOND

### 11.1 SURETY PERFORMANCE BOND; LETTER OF CREDIT

To cover the faithful performance by Permittee of its obligations under this Agreement, Permittee shall be required to furnish (i) a valid performance bond or (ii) an unconditional irrevocable letter of credit issued by a financial institution acceptable to the Company. Said bond or letter of credit shall be in such form approved in writing by the Company and in such amount as the Company shall specify from time to time based on the financial exposure caused by the Permittee's Attachment to the Company to be maintained in full force and effect throughout the term of this Agreement. The amount of said bond or letter of credit shall be initially set at Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000). Permittee shall furnish such performance bond or letter of credit on or before the effective date of this Agreement, and remain in full force thereafter for a period of one year. Said bond or letter of credit shall provide ninety (90) days advance written notice to the Company of expiration, cancellation or material change thereof. Said bond or letter of credit will automatically extend for additional one-year periods from the expiration date, or any future expiration date, unless the surety or financial institution provides to the Company, not less that ninety (90) days' advance written notice, of its intent not to renew such bond or letter of credit. The liability of the surety under said bond or the financial institution under said letter of credit shall not be cumulative and shall in no event exceed the amount as set forth in this bond or letter of credit, in any additions, riders, or endorsements properly issued by the surety or the financial institution as supplements thereto. Failure of Permittee to obtain a bond or letter of credit as specified will be cause to terminate this Agreement.

If the surety on the bond or financial institution issuing the letter of credit should give notice of the termination of said bond or letter of credit and if Permittee does not reinstate the bond or letter of credit or obtain a bond or letter of credit from another surety of financial institution that meets the requirements of this Section 11.1 within fifteen (15) days after written notice from the Company, the Company may by written notice to Permittee, terminate this Agreement and/or revoke permission to use the Company Facilities covered by any or all applications submitted by Permittee hereunder, and Permittee shall remove its Attachments from the Company Facilities to which said termination applies within thirty (30) days from such notification.

# ARTICLE XII MISCELLANEOUS

#### 12.1 BREACH

Permittee and the Company agree that neither shall proceed against the other for breach or default under this Agreement by mediation or otherwise before the offending Party has had notice of and a reasonable time and opportunity to respond to and/or cure any breach or default. For purposes of this Agreement, a reasonable time to cure any breach or default shall be deemed to be thirty (30) days after notice, unless for safety, or legal reasons or Permittee's use interferes with the Company's ability to serve core utility customers, and fewer than thirty days are required. This Section does not supersede the rights and obligations of the Parties under Section 4.1 (c) for "Hazardous Conditions." If a Party claims that more than thirty (30) days are reasonable to cure a breach, that Party shall have the burden of proving the reasonableness of the

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 21 of 30

claim for more than thirty days. If such breach or default cannot be cured within such thirty day period, and the defaulting party has promptly proceeded to cure the same and to prosecute such cure with due diligence, the time for curing the breach shall be extended for such period of time as may be reasonably necessary to complete such cure.

#### 12.2 BANKRUPTCY OF PERMITTEE

- (a) The occurrence of any of the following shall constitute a default which may be a basis for termination of this Agreement:
  - (1) Permittee files for protection under the Bankruptcy Code of the United States or any similar provision under the laws of the State of California; or
  - (2) Permittee has a receiver, trustee, custodian or other similar official appointed for all or substantially all of its business or assets; or
  - (3) Permittee makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors.
  - (b) Assignment of Agreement

Any person or entity to which this Agreement is assigned pursuant to the provisions of the Bankruptcy Code shall be deemed without further act or deed to have assumed all of the obligations arising under this Agreement on and after the date of such assignment. Any such assignee shall upon demand execute and deliver to the Company an instrument confirming such assumption.

#### 12.3 NOTICES

Any notice given pursuant to this Agreement given by a Party to the other, shall be in writing and given (with proof of delivery or proof of refusal of receipt) by letter mailed, hand or personal delivery, or overnight courier to the following:

If delivered to the Company by U.S. mail and express mail:

Manager, Electric Distribution Maintenance Pacific Gas and Electric Company 77 Beale Street San Francisco, CA 94105-1814

If delivered to Permittee by U.S. mail and express mail:

ABCDEFGHIJ KLMNOPQRSTUVXYZ ABCDEFGHIJK Cable Company 123. Main Street, Anycity, CA 90000

or to such other addresses as either Party may, from time to time, designate in writing for that purpose.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 22 of 30

Notices shall be deemed given (i) when received in the case of hand or personal delivery, (ii) three days after mailing by United States mail as provided above, or (iii) the next business day in the case of reliable overnight courier. For routine notice changes, proof of delivery is not required. By mutual agreement facsimile notices may be used for routine notice changes.

#### 12.4 APPLICABLE LAW

This Agreement shall be governed by, construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of California, exclusive of conflicts of laws provisions.

# 12.5 CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

If either Party provides confidential information to the other, it shall be in writing and clearly marked as confidential. The receiving Party shall protect the confidential information from disclosure to third parties with the same degree of care afforded its own confidential and proprietary information, except that neither Party shall be required to hold confidential any information which becomes publicly available other than through the recipient, which is required to be disclosed by a governmental or judicial order, which is independently developed by the receiving Party, or which becomes available to the receiving Party without restriction from a third party. These obligations shall survive expiration or termination of this Agreement for a period of two (2) years.

#### 12.6 FORCE MAJEURE

Neither Party shall be liable for any failure to perform this Agreement when such failure is due to "force majeure." The term "force majeure" means acts of God, strikes, lockouts, civil disturbances, interruptions by government or court orders, present and future valid orders of any regulatory body having proper jurisdiction, acts of the public enemy, wars, riots, inability to secure or delay in securing labor or materials (including delay in securing or inability to secure materials by reason of allocations promulgated by authorized governmental agencies), landslides, lightning, earthquakes, fire, storm, floods, washouts, or any other cause, whether of the kind herein enumerated or otherwise, not reasonably within the control of the Party claiming "force majeure." The "force majeure" shall, so far as possible, be remedied with all reasonable dispatch. The settlement of strikes or lockouts or industrial disputes or disturbances shall be entirely within the discretion of the Party having the difficulty. The Party claiming any failure to perform due to "force majeure" shall provide verbal notification thereof to the other Party as soon as practicable after the occurrence of the "force majeure" event. Force Majeure shall not excuse Permittee's obligation to make payment for its Attachments except that if the event of force majeure remains uncured for a period of thirty (30) days and renders the Attachments unusable, then Permittee shall be excused from its rental payment obligation as to the affected Attachments throughout the duration of the event of force majeure. If the Company is the party claiming force majeure and the event of force majeure prevents restoration of Permittee's previously authorized attachments within six (6) months of the force majeure event, then the facilities shall be deemed to be discontinued and the provisions of Section 7.1 of this Agreement shall apply.

#### 12.7 SEVERABILITY

The invalidity of one or more clauses, sentences, sections or articles of this Agreement shall not affect the validity of the remaining portions of the Agreement so long as the material purposes of this Agreement can be determined and effected.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 23 of 30

# 12.8 REMOVAL OF ATTACHMENTS

Upon any expiration or termination, Permittee shall relinquish use of the Company Facilities and remove its Attachments from the Company Facilities in accordance with this Agreement prior to the effective date of expiration or termination at Permittee's sole expense. If Permittee fails to remove the Attachments by the expiration of this Agreement or as may be required by the Company within the time period designated by notice pursuant to Article VII or otherwise required by this Agreement, the Company shall be entitled to consider Permittee's Attachments abandoned as set forth in Section 12.9 below.

#### 12.9 <u>ABANDONMENT</u>

If Permittee fails to use its Attachments for any period of one hundred and eighty (180) days, the Company shall provide Permittee written notice of its intent to treat such Attachments as abandoned and remove the Attachments at Permittee's sole risk and expense. If Permittee identifies such Attachments as abandoned or fails to respond to such notice within thirty (30) days, Permittee shall be deemed to have abandoned such Attachments which abandonment shall terminate all rights of Permittee as to the abandoned Attachment. Upon abandonment by Permittee, the Company shall have the right to retain such Attachments as the Company's own, and Permittee agrees to reimburse the Company for its expense. This provision excludes service drops that comply with the requirements of Section 4.1. Abandonment shall not relieve Permittee of any obligation, whether of indemnity or otherwise, accruing prior to completion of such removal by the Company or which arises out of an occurrence happening prior thereto.

#### 12.10 ADDITION OF NEW POLES

Except for any poles added under the conditions of Article VII, the Company will not add new poles to existing distribution facilities or build new distribution facilities for the sole purpose of accommodating an Attachment unless the Permittee agrees to reimburse the Company for the full cost of the new Company Facilities.

#### **12.11 LIENS**

Permittee and its contractors shall keep the Company Facilities free from any statutory or common law lien arising out of any work performed, materials furnished or obligations incurred by Permittee, its agents or contractors. Permittee agrees to defend, indemnify and hold the Company harmless from and against any such liens, claims or actions, together with costs of suit, and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred by the Company in connection with any such claim or action. In the event that there shall be recorded against said Company Facilities any claim of lien arising out of any such work performed, materials furnished or obligations incurred by Permittee or its contractors and such claim of liens not removed within ten (10) days after notice is given by the Company to Permittee to do so, the Company shall have the right to pay and discharge said lien without regard to whether such lien shall be lawful, valid or correct.

#### 12.12 JOINT USE AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be subject to rights which may be exercised by other companies under joint use or joint ownership agreements which the Company executed prior to this Agreement.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 24 of 30

# 12.13 **SURVIVABILITY**

Any expiration or termination of Permittee's rights and privileges shall not relieve the Permittee of any obligation, whether indemnity or otherwise, which has accrued prior to such termination or completion of removal of Permittee's Attachments.

#### 12.14 NO THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES

All of the terms, conditions, rights and duties provided for in this Agreement are and shall always be, solely for the benefit of the Parties. It is the intent of the Parties that no third party (including customers of either Party) shall ever be the intended beneficiary of any performance, duty or right created or required pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

#### 12.15 HAZARDOUS MATERIALS

The California Health and Safety Code requires businesses to provide warnings prior to exposing individuals to material listed by the Governor as chemicals "known to the State of California to cause cancer, birth defects or reproductive harm." The Company uses chemicals on the Governor's list at many of its facilities and locations. Accordingly, in performing the work or services contemplated in this Agreement, Permittee, its employees, agents and subcontractors may be exposed to chemicals on the Governor's list. Permittee is responsible for notifying its employees, agents and subcontractors that work performed hereunder may result in exposures to chemicals on the Governor's list. The Company will provide Permittee upon request with a copy of a Materials Safety Data Sheet for every Hazardous Chemical on the Company Right-of-Way.

#### **12.16 WAIVER**

The failure of either Party to enforce or insist upon compliance with any of the terms or conditions of this Agreement shall not constitute a general waiver or relinquishment of any such terms or conditions, but the same shall be and remain in full force and effect.

#### 12.17 MARK AND LOCATE RESPONSIBILITY

Permittee using the Company Underground Facilities, shall be responsible for marking and locating their equipment in accordance with State of California Government Code Section 4216 and shall become a member U.S.A (Underground Service Alert) and shall maintain membership for the duration of this Agreement.

#### 12.18 PAYMENTS

Unless otherwise specified in this Agreement, Permittee shall make all payments to the Company within thirty (30) days of receipt of the invoice to;

For U.S. mail and express mail:

Pacific Gas & Electric Company P.O. Box 997300 Sacramento, CA 95899-7300

#### 12.19 **DEFINITIONS**

Capitalized terms used are defined in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth herein.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 25 of 30 PROPOSED DECISION Agreement No. 2016-xx-xxx

#### 12.20 TITLES AND HEADINGS

The table of contents, titles and headings of Articles and Sections of this Agreement are inserted for the convenience of reference only and are not intended to be part of or to affect the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

# 12.21 NO STRICT CONSTRUCTION

The Parties have participated jointly in the negotiation and execution of this Agreement. In the event an ambiguity or question of intent or interpretation arises with respect to this Agreement or any of the documents delivered pursuant hereto, this Agreement and such documents shall be construed as if jointly agreed upon by the Parties, and no presumption or burden of proof shall arise favoring or disfavoring any Party by virtue of the authorship of any of the provisions of this Agreement or such documents.

A.18-10-004 ALJ/PM6/jt2 Overhead Facilities License Agreement Crown Castle Fiber LLC Page 26 of 30 PROPOSED DECISION Agreement No. 2016-xx-xxx

**PACIFIC GAS AND ELECTRIC** 

# 12.22 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

CROWN CASTLE FIBER LLC

This Agreement constitute the entire agreement between the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior oral or written agreements, commitments or understanding with respect to the subject matter hereof and may be amended only by a writing signed by both Parties.

	COMPANY
By:	By:
Title:	Title:
Date:	Date: